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Natural Resource Advisory Board

Meeting Minutes

December 6, 2004

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  Doug Franklin, Chair, Lezli Rowell, Bill Knittle and John Riehl.

Distributed:  Agenda, Memos from Assistant Town Administrator (committee minutes, Open Space/ Paine’s Hollow Road town parcel) and town Administrator (alternative Energy Committee positions open) and Wellfleet Harbor Conference survey responses, written questions, as documented by Abby Franklin.

A copy of a 1991 publication “Marine Dredged Materials Management in Massachusetts:  Issues, Options and the Future” was lent to the NRAB by previous Chair, Cynthia Hope.

Drafts of submittal for Annual Town Report, FY ’06 Budget Request, and letter to the Board of Selectmen, re:  Marina expansion project and Chapter 91 license.

At 7:03 the meeting was called to order.  With slight amendment, the minutes of 11/15/04 were moved by Bill Knittle, seconded by John Riehl and adopted unanimously.  The Chair reviewed the memos received.  It was agreed that the Open Space request for comment on the Paine Hollow lot be considered at the January meeting.  By consensus, the board directed the Chair to submit his draft summary to the Annual Town Report.  By consensus, the board directed the Chair to submit the FY ’06 budget request.  With some additional language to be provided by John addressing broad concerns for the types of use for the marina favored by the community and process for input, the board authorized by consensus the sending of a letter expressing local concerns for the Chapter 91 licensed Marina expansion project, with regard to protecting water quality and shellfish resources and ACEC interests.  Bill asked where/ when the BOS got the message that people want to develop the marina in a certain direction.  Glenn arrived at 7:18, and had not known about the marina proposal.

Announcements:

Abby Franklin noted the summary of Harbor Conference surveys came from 34 papers returned by attendants.  A video of the event should be available in the Library by January.  The steering committee will be resuming planning for the next annual conference in Feb. or March, and needs more participation.  

Abby also noted that a memo has been sent from the Conservation commission to the BOS, to update on the Herring River Salt Marsh Restoration program.  The Memorandum of Understanding between the town and the CCNS has been signed and purposes laid out; a letter indicating commitment (but not necessarily support) from the BOS would facilitate applications to funding agencies, such as Ducks, unlimited and the US Fish and Wildlife Service.  This is not likely to reach the BOS agenda before January.

Harbor Management Plan, scheduled chapters for review:  Marina and Dredging.

[As previously declared, Lezli is recused from providing recommendations to these chapters due to perceived conflict of interest, and remains at the table by board’s consensus to take minutes].

There have not been draft chapters submitted by an NRAB member.  These sections had been tasked to Glenn.  The board decided to review the chapters submitted by the Marina Advisory Committee Chair, Fred Young.  Glenn said he had not seen these; Lezli confirmed having sent them out timely upon the board’s receipt of them.  Doug proceeded, noting that priorities to serve the next 5-10 years should come out of the chapters.  He asked for information about the 95 Plan references to a tight tank at the Marina; Lezli noted that one of the first Innovative/alternative denitrifying septic systems had been installed to replace the pumping of tight tanks, a Recirculating Sand Filter (RSF) on a grant from the county.  It had failed this year after lack of proper operation and maintenance contract.  The Health Agent ordered a repair, rather than a costly replacement of the system, and attached standard conditions of O & M contract to protect the functional performance of the investment.  

John commented that the installation should be reviewed by the Board of Health, as well as stormwater plans, to provide check and balance between the departments and appropriate independent review of the projects at the marina.  

Glenn felt that the advanced treatment septic system had gone in before the Harbormasters department would have known that maintenance contracts would be necessary, and to reduce the costs from pumping out a tight tank.  It had been a positive step toward mitigating wastewater problems.  

Doug commented on the issue of mooring retention, and the waiting list.  He asked about the practice of keeping moorings in a family, and the difficulty for people living in town to actually get a mooring.  Glenn spoke to a clarification of the point as relayed by Truman Henson of CZM – that mooring areas are vessels held fast in an area of water, while slips are a rental of Town equipment.  He reported that the harbormaster, CZM and the State are working on the problem to allow a private club for moorings. [?] John commented that current turn over is about 3 – 5 %; the goal should be 10%.

Glenn commented that on any given day, ¾ of the boats are or the mooring or in dock, functioning as “drinking platforms’ – there could be a limit placed on how long people can stay, or a lottery to turn over a few holdings.  He noted that some people leave the mooring empty until they arrive in July or August.  Others could be using the space.  Bill note the “timeshare” possibility, Doug asked whether the Town could require residency for mooring permits?  Glenn responded that would not be permitted by the State, but fees could be charged at three times the rate given for locals.  Currently, it is only twice the rate given for residents.

Lezli suggested that fisheries management incentives such as buy-outs might be more acceptable than lotteries or time-shares.

John felt that the residents of town need to see some reasonable hope of getting a mooring or else the marina becomes an isolated, separate place from town.  Bill suggested that more launch ramp space or facility might allow more access by people who do not have slips or moorings.  Glenn commented to the logistics of using a launch ramp vs. the convenience of leaving a boat in the water.  A proposal by Lyle Butts to build a boat storage rack on the pier and providing service of launching clients boats by a given time was discussed.

Doug discussed the merits of a combined Department of natural Resources, organizing the Beach program, Harbormasters Department and Shellfish department under the authority of the Police Chief.  Glenn recalled that this had been considered in the 95 Plan, and is done in towns like Eastham that have much smaller shellfish, harbor and beach departments.  Lezli agreed that these are large, independent programs in Wellfleet.  

The accounting of the Marina Enterprise Fund was discussed.  It was noted that under this special act of the state legislature, a needed boat for the shellfish department could not come out of the Harbormasters department.  John felt that this type of independent organization allows situations like the marina expansion proposal to go forward without community overview and the input of other departments, groups, committees and citizens.  Glenn explained that the origin of the separate accounting was to compensate for underfunding and difficulty getting paints, supplies, etc. from the DPW.  Doug felt that the expenditures should still go through the Finance Committee; Glenn responded that the Fin/Com reviews but can’t stop MEF expenditures – just raise questions.  

There was discussion of eco-tourism (seal cruises) and small charters for fly fishing, better marketing of Wellfleet and especially Billingsgate as a destination, and bird watching opportunities.  

Doug suggested that the Shellfish department should move onto the pier.  Glenn agreed that the constable would have to leave the Baker estate gifted town building to revert its use as a public bath house, and felt that the best place might be the pier store when that lease expires.  Bill asked about an on-pier location for operations like the Wellfleet shellfisherman have going in Eastham; Glenn noted that the Chapter 91 licensing moratorium stands in the way of doing that a the pier.  Lezli felt that the idea had merit, to utilize the minimal ACEC-exempted area available for a research/educational facility that might include upwellers, shellfish propagation and wet storage, interpretive display etc. rather than the plans for expansion of boating services.  She affirmed that this was her personal opinion.

Doug noted that the 95 Plan held a recommendation for an educational / research facility on the pier. Bill commented to how much time and money is spent trucking various stages of shellfish around and could see the utility of a local shellfish department infrastructure.  John felt this push should come from the shellfishing community.

John felt the main issues to consider in updating these chapters would be the direction of harbor use – should it become primarily for transient boaters and recreationalists, or the community with a preference for the commercial uses?  He noted that most testimonies to the NRAB have accentuated the commercial, but that the ability of recreational users to “pull in money” is a consideration beyond just asking local citizens.

There was a discussion of fuel spill protocols, drill and CCNS support.  Shallow draft as a limitation to vessel sizes and the possibility of creating a remote mooring with water taxi in the deeper harbor waters was also considered.  It was noted that strong winds would make Indian Neck unfavorable for expanded mooring areas.

Dredging and spoils disposal problems and the poor flushing of Mayo and Duck creeks were discussed.  Glenn felt that erosion “from the back side has moved mud and sands around to the harbor side”.  John felt that the benefits of opening tidal exchange in the creeks would be better flushing of fine sediments, reducing the dredging volumes to be disposed and frequencies, and thus the costs.  It was noted that with the ACEC designation, permanent land disposal of spoils is prohibited, and only sediments of appropriate size are allowed for beach nourishment projects.  There is some concern that the dumping out in the open Cape Cod Bay area may not be allowed much longer.  

Glenn felt that dredged materials could be used for composting projects with other organic refuse and reported an Army Corp of Engineers review of the possibility.  Dewatering materials creates a problem in storage area of sodium leaching into the groundwater.  He recommended a cyclic dredging plan of every three years, suggesting that more frequent dredging will mean less volume to dispose.

John felt that the spoils form the main channel could be used to cover revetments to mimic dune and coastal bank sediment supplies, converting ‘hard structures’ to ‘soft’ revetments.  Private dredging was discussed but seemed hardly feasible, considering the permits involved.  The Giese modeling was discussed, and John noted the option not considered was to restore tidal flooding in Mayo Creek.  He noted the concerns Lezli had raised for improved properties and uses in the floodplain, and felt the first step would be a topographic survey and modeling.  Glenn recalled the flushing that occurred when the clapper valve at the Mayo Creek had failed.  Doug questioned reducing the length of the parking lot to further improve flushing out of the fines accreting in the inner harbor.  He felt that a decrease of parking lot area would be accepted and could open up new area for more boat slips.  

Doug and John noted that the two draft chapters need significant revising.  Glenn said he would not be writing them.  Doug agreed to work with the Marina chapter and John agreed to work on the Dredging chapter.  These will be provided for the January 3rd meeting.  

Doug questioned whether the board was still confident in a final HMP for Annual Town Meeting, or whether public input and hearings may push revising draft out to a Special Town Meeting in the fall.  The board felt that progress would continue, and the general article at ATM for “reports of town boards and committees” could accommodate a status report.  It was agreed better to do a good job than a fast job.  

John suggested that with four chapters underway, with two posted to the Town Website and the other two ready for posting, and the dredging and marina chapters reassigned, the remainder of an Overview chapter, a History and Economics chapter should be reasonable progress goals for Feb. – March. The more important steps, once a final plan is accepted, will be working with the departments, boards and committees to implement the recommendations.  

The meeting was adjourned at 9:12 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lezli Rowell 
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December 16, 2004

Board of Selectmen

Town Hall

300 Main Street

Wellfleet, MA. 02667

Re: Waterways License Approval #W04-0945


Wellfleet Harbor, Wellfleet, Barnstable

Dear Board of Selectmen,


The Natural Resources Advisory Board recently received a copy of the Department of Environmental Protection, Commonwealth of Massachusetts approval of a draft waterways license for the above project (November 3, 2004).


In the spirit of keeping public policy discussions local, the NRAB continues to have concerns about the project and hopes that further public discussions and engineering can answer these concerns.

The project is located in the middle of an Area of Critical Environmental Concern (ACEC), a state program for which Wellfleet Harbor was locally nominated with substantial public support in 1989. The designation protects wildlife habitats, scenic areas, open space, shellfish resources, salt marshes, tidal flats and water quality – features that are integral to the local economy. 

The operating standard for a town capital improvement in an ACEC area should not be whether the proposed changes generate additional revenues for the town, but whether proposed changes increase protection of the resources indicated. 

We feel that the transient dockage expansion warrants a more detailed public hearing process and discussion. In the process of our harbor management review, we have been continually reminded of how important water quality is to fishermen, shellfish industry, boaters, swimmers, tourists and residents. We are concerned about town-sponsored development that attracts additional boaters into a critical environmental area. While we are still debating proposed recommendations, we do note that the 1995 Harbor Management Plan (page 71) states that there should be no expansion of berthing 
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accommodations. The ACEC nomination’s exclusion of certain marina areas for infrastructure repair, maintenance and dredging should not be interpreted as public support for the expansion of facilities or intensity of use.

There are many elements of the marina capital improvement plan that improve safety and services to marine users, and protect local natural resources. We recommend that those projects be implemented ASAP (such as reconstruction of launch ramp, pump out facility improvements, parking area runoff). However, we are particularly concerned about the construction and alignment of the proposed wave attenuator. Additional studies may be required to determine the need for the attenuator and its effect on silting in the channel, effect on tidal flushing in the general marina area, and its effect on tidal flows in Duck Creek. There is a concern that cormorants may be attracted to the floating components, leading to water quality problems in the vicinity. The cables holding the structures may also impact species of concern, such as diamondback terrapins, and shellfish generally in the sub tidal area.

The above matters are local concerns that can be resolved locally. As we have indicated earlier, the NRAB hopes to complete its review of the 1995 plan and make its final recommendations during the Spring of 2005. Our intention in identifying the above issues of continuing concern is to encourage the town to provide an opportunity for additional public discussion on these matters prior to actual construction. 

Thank you for the opportunity to bring these matters to your attention.

Sincerely,

Natural Resources Advisory Committee, Town of Wellfleet

Douglas E. Franklin, Chair

William Knittle

John Riehl

Lezli Rowell

Glenn Shields

cc: 

Town Administrator

Conservation Commission

Harbormaster

Marina Advisory Board

Finance Committee

